Speech at the Fringe Meeting at the Labour Party Conference – 27 September 2006 

Meeting the Climate Change Challenge: Delivering Sustainable Construction 

Thank you Nick, and good evening ladies and gentlemen.  Although I am President of the Construction Products Association, I am speaking to you this evening on behalf of all 3 of the construction industry’s major umbrella bodies.  Together we represent an industry that has a turnover in the UK of £100billion and accounts for nearly 10% of GDP. 

When I looked through the list of events at this Conference it was very quickly apparent that climate change has become the second most important topic of conversation – and you don’t need me to tell you which is the first!  And yet, just a few years ago at the beginning of this decade I suspect climate change received very little if any attention at any of the Party Conferences and few of those attending knew what the word ‘sustainability’ actually meant.
I also suspect that 6 years ago those who were aware of the issues, saw the construction industry was as part of the problem – using scarce natural resources, generating vast amounts of waste, and despoiling the landscape.  In reality we are very much part of the solution – the means by which the country can regenerate our urban areas, develop efficient transport systems, and deliver energy efficient housing to ensure we meet the Government’s Kyoto and other carbon reduction commitments. 

Nevertheless there is still much the industry can do to improve its own contribution to delivering more sustainable construction

· We need to reduce our carbon emissions. This is at the very top of our agenda, and we don’t need Government to give us any further encouragement given the doubling of  energy prices that most companies have faced over the last couple of years 

· We need to be more efficient in our use of natural resources and to minimise waste emanating from our industry. Construction and demolition generates nearly 100 million tonnes of waste a year, almost half of which finds its way to landfill. Through a more integrated approach to the construction process and the development of site waste management plans we aim to reduce this.
· Construction accounts for the largest volume of goods on the transport network of this country and we need to improve the logistics in our industry so that we can reduce traffic movements and the environmental implications of these.
· We have some of the world’s top designers in this country, but not all our buildings excite the public and those who occupy them. There is scope for us to do better. 

· We must make the industry safer. There has been encouraging progress over the last few years with the number of deaths on construction sites falling to 59 last year from 69 the year before, accompanied by a reduction in the number serious injuries. Every death and injury is one too many and we know we need to do better in our factories and quarries as well as on construction sites. Contractors are also now giving much more attention to occupational health.
· Finally, we must ensure we have a fully trained workforce throughout the industry. With effect from 1 October, everyone with a construction trade working on MCG sites must either have an appropriate skills card or be taking steps to obtain one. From the beginning of next year it is intended that everyone working on an MCG site will have an appropriate skills card.
And whilst the industry has its part to play, so has Government if we are to meet the challenge of climate change and deliver sustainable construction.
· First, we want Government to set long term targets for 
· 
· reductions in carbon in the built environment. At present it is trying to micro manage the industry with too many conflicting and overlapping initiatives, setting targets that have too short a time frame and are subject to review, and leaving critical decisions until the last minute. For companies like mine which have to make major capital investment decisions and develop new and innovative products to help deliver what Government wants, this is extremely unhelpful (John – a short personal illustration would be helpful here). 
· What the industry needs is a clear long term target with 5 year milestones to ensure we are on track to delivering this. Government should then get out of the way and let us get on with the task. What would be ideal would be a political consensus on targets across all the main political parties. That really should be possible on an issue as important as climate change.
· Secondly, there needs to be much more focus on the opportunities for energy reduction in the existing building stock, and particularly the existing housing stock. 27% of our carbon emissions come from dwellings and yet 82% of this stock was built before 1980. It is at least 3 times less energy efficient than the stock we are building today. 
The Prime Minister has shown political leadership on climate change, but Chancellor Merkel in Germany is the one who has committed her Government to action to deliver real reductions in carbon emissions from the existing buildings through a series of impressive measures. 
In this country, from June next year all those who buy a house will be given an Energy Performance Certificate. People need to be encouraged to act on these reports and what we want to see is some real financial incentives (reduced council tax or stamp duty rebate) to encourage them to implement the recommendations in these reports within a short period of buying the house. This must be a priority for the Pre Budget Report later this year.
· Thirdly, Government needs (in consultation with our EU partners) to sort out the confusion that currently exists regarding the re-use of products that are by products from one industry but have a value in another. Too many are being defined as waste products, something which seriously restricts their potential for further use. This is hardly ‘sustainable’ in either an environmental or an economic sense.
· Finally, we want to see Government procurement undertaken in a more sustainable way. The industry was pleased to be part of the group that helped Sir Neville Sims prepare his excellent report on Sustainable Procurement earlier this year, and we are hoping to see a really positive response from Government to his recommendations. We already have seen the priority that is being given to Legacy and Sustainability in the Olympics Projects and endorsed by 2 senior Ministers. These include:
- the development of a Sustainability Action Plan covering the environmental, economic and social aspects of each project
- a commitment that all projects will incorporate best practice approaches to resource use, waste minimisation, low-carbon performance, employment and training.
- plans to enhance, create, and protect the local natural environment
Surely the same emphasis should be given to all public sector construction projects? And we should not forget that sustainability also includes economic and social issues. If Government wants its buildings to enhance the built environment it should use the widely respected Design Quality Indicators. And if it wants to ensure the safety of the workers that build them, it should require a fully qualified workforce on all its sites.

In summary, therefore, there is a real opportunity for industry and Government to work together on the climate change agenda in order to: 
· Deliver on the Kyoto and long-term carbon / greenhouse gas reduction targets

· Remove fuel poverty through upgrading the existing housing stock

· Help create a thriving construction industry that enhances the built environment of this country 
I am sure these are objectives we can all agree on. The challenge is to agree the agenda for delivering them.






